
After  20  years,  a  dream
realized

2016-2017 Community College Presidents’ Scholarship in Honor
of Val Ogden recipient Holly Varner

Holly Varner had always meant to go to college. She tried
taking classes a couple times, but life as a Navy wife made it
difficult—she was constantly having to move to follow her
husband’s 21-year-long career, not to mention taking care of
three boys, now ages 8, 13, and 18. It was only when her
husband  retired  and  the  family  settled  in  Washougal  that
Varner could pursue her dream. She enrolled in Clark with just
a  GED  and  a  handful  of  community-college  classes  on  her
transcript, determined to succeed academically.

During  the  2016  Clark  College  Commencement  ceremony,  that
determination  payed  off  when  Varner  heard  Clark  College
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President Robert K. Knight announce that she was the recipient
of the 2016-2017 Community College Presidents’ Award in Honor
of Val Ogden. The scholarship award provides full-time tuition
at  Washington  State  University  Vancouver  (WSUV)  and  is
renewable for one additional year, essentially providing full
tuition to complete a bachelor’s degree.

Holly  Varner  hugs  her  son
after hearing that she has
received  two  years  of
tuition to Washington State
University Vancouver.

As soon as President Knight made the announcement, Varner
stood and hugged her son, Jonathan, who had attended Clark
alongside his mother through Washington State’s Running Start
program, which allows high school students to attend college
tuition-free. The two had taken three classes together and
even quizzed each other before exams.

“It was great to see him progress, to see him grow,” said
Varner.

Varner’s  own  growth  at  Clark  has  been  exceptional.  She
graduated with a 3.98 Grade Point Average (“I was so upset
about that A-minus!”) while managing multiple volunteer and
extracurricular activities. Varner served as Vice President of
Service for Alpha Sigma Phi, Clark College’s chapter of the
international honor society Phi Theta Kappa. In that role,
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Varner  helped  organize  a  Thanksgiving  basket  drive  that
provided  holiday  dinner  supplies  to  more  than  100  Clark
College students and their families—negotiating an agreement
with a new vendor that brought down the price of each basket
that in turn allowed Alpha Sigma Phi to serve more students.
She also coordinated drives to provide books and art supplies
to families in local homeless shelters. She interviewed more
than 60 homeless individuals to learn what they needed most;
based on those interviews, she developed a shoe and sock drive
to help them.

“She  is  the  go-to  person  if  advisors,  other  officers,  or
administration have questions,” wrote Professor Ruth Trejo,
who serves as Alpha Sigma Phi’s advisor. “We joke about her
three-inch binder, where her sticky tabs have sticky tabs.”

Varner will begin studying at WSUV this fall. She intends to
major social work and/or public health. Varner said that,
while her family had educational funding available to them
through the GI Bill, she needed to save that funding to help
put  her  children  through  school.  Receiving  the  Community
College Presidents’ Scholarship will allow her to pursue her
own education, hopefully to a master’s degree.
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